
TOWN COUNCIL MEETING

July 18, 2011
I. CALL TO ORDER

The regular meeting of the Jamestown Town Council was called to order at 7:00 p.m. in the Jamestown Town Hall Rosamond A. Tefft Council Chambers at 93 Narragansett Avenue by Council Vice President Bowen. 

II. ROLL CALL

Town Council members present:

Robert Bowen, Vice President

William H. Murphy

Michael G. White

Ellen Winsor

Town Council members absent:

Michael Schnack, President

Also present:

Bruce R. Keiser, Town Administrator

Wyatt A. Brochu, Town Solicitor

Cheryl A. Fernstrom, Town Clerk

III. AWARDS, PRESENTATIONS AND ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

None.
IV. COUNCIL SITTING AS ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE LICENSING BOARD

All approvals for licenses and permits are subject to the resolution of debts, taxes and appropriate signatures as well as, when applicable, proof of insurance.  
None.
V. CONSENT AGENDA

An item on the Consent Agenda need not be removed for simple clarification or correction of typographical errors.  Approval of the Consent Agenda shall be equivalent to approval of each item as if it had been acted upon separately.
A motion was made by Ellen Winsor with second by William Murphy to approve the Consent Agenda. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

The Consent Agenda approved consists of the following:  
A) Adoption of Town Council Minutes:

1) July 5, 2011 (regular meeting)
2) July 11, 2011 (Fort Getty workshop)

B) Bills and Payroll

C) Minutes from Boards, Commissions and Committees:

1) Jamestown Charter Review Committee (06/30/2011)

2) Jamestown Harbor Commission (05/11/2011)

3) Jamestown Harbor Commission (06/13/2011)

D) CRMC Notices
1) 
July 2011 Amended Calendar

E)
Abatements/Addenda of Taxes

VI. EXECUTIVE SESSION ANNOUNCEMENT

The Town Council may seek to go in Executive Session to discuss the following items: 

A) Pursuant to RIGL §42-46-5(a) Subsection (2) potential litigation
VII. COUNCIL, ADMINISTRATOR, SOLICITOR,

COMMISSION/COMMITTEE COMMENTS & REPORTS

A) Town Administrator’s Report. 
1) Harbor Management Ordinance: draft revisions. Town Administrator Keiser reported he attended the Harbor Commission meeting on July 13th in his capacity as Interim Executive Director and provided the Commission with suggested ordinance amendments. A good dialogue ensued regarding pivotal issues in the proposed revisions, including mooring fees which do not exceed average rates for RI coastal communities, mandated five-year capital improvement budget (required for adoption of annual budget), consolidation of harbor operating and capital budgets as a single enterprise fund, and lease payments derived from harbor assets to be recognized as a discretionary revenue source to fund harbor projects. The use of annual lease payments will be determined by the Town Council, with advisory recommendations from the Harbor Commission. The Harbor Commission will meet in August and further debate ordinance revisions, with Council review and reconsideration in September or October. Solicitor Ruggiero recommends indefinite continuation and closing of the public hearing (when the item is addressed on the agenda). A new version of the ordinance will be redrafted and distributed to Council members when ready. The revisions are substantial enough to require re-advertisement for public hearing.     
2) Police Chief Mello: start date. Town Administrator Keiser reports Chief Mello must fulfill his employment contract with Westerly and will begin his duties in Jamestown on September 19, 2011.  

3) Jamestown Shores Conservation Easement. A draft easement was received from the Conanicut Island Land Trust. Solicitor Ruggiero reported on his review with suggested revisions. The transfer of conservation rights was authorized for 100 plus lots in the Jamestown Shores to protect the Town’s wetlands and watershed. It is a general easement document transferring the land to the Conanicut Island Land Trust. Once transferred, the land cannot be taken back. The document will be forwarded to Council members for review and adoption at the August 1st meeting. Councilor Winsor commented the Conservation Commission is interested in reviewing the document prior to adoption, and a copy will be forwarded to them for review.   
4) Letter of Hopkinton Town Council re: Opposition to Bill H5554 Sub A – Zoning Ordinances. Town Administrator Keiser reported this was discussed at the last meeting and more information was obtained at the request of Councilor Winsor. This legislation was not passed by the General Assembly, was held for further study, and no action was taken. It may re-emerge in the 2012 legislative session. Town Planner Lisa Bryer and Building Official Fred Brown had no concern for its affect on Jamestown. We need to be vigilant and keep track of legislation. 
5) SODAR Report. Town Administrator Keiser reported a graphic and tabular SODAR Wind Summary report was provided by Alteris Renewables (through Second Wind) for the period May 17th to July 12th (no narrative).  Mr. Keiser discussed the report with Alteris. The 60 to 80 meter hub height reported for the two-month period is below the 6+ we are looking for. Per the annual model, these are expected low months, which must be correlated with other reports. Turbulence was also discussed. Neither of these appear to be issues of concern. 

B) Town Council Liaison Reports 
1) Conservation Commission. Councilor Winsor commented the Commission has a lot of work before them assisting the Planning Commission with the Comprehensive Plan update.

2) Town Buildings and Facilities Committee. Councilor Murphy reported the Committee is pushing hard to get the Golf Course report completed this summer. Town Administrator Keiser reported the contract with C. A. Pretzer for the engineering structural analysis of the building was signed. 
VIII. PUBLIC HEARINGS.
A) Proposed Amendment of the Jamestown Code of Ordinances: Chapter 78 Waterways, ARTICLE II. HARBOR MANAGEMENT ORDINANCE; (duly advertised in the Jamestown Press on June 9, 2011), continued from 06/20/2011.
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to close the Public Hearing.  

Discussion. The recommendations will be discussed by the Harbor Commission and brought back for discussion prior to the public hearing. People may wish to speak to the issue this evening and may do so under Open Forum. 

Back to the vote on the motion. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to continue the Harbor Management Ordinance Public Hearing to a future date. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

B) Proposed Amendment of the Jamestown Fire Department Fire Fighter Incentive Program Policies and Procedures and the Jamestown Fire Department Emergency Medical Services Company Incentive Program Policies and Procedures, continued from 06/20/2011. 
Councilor Murphy recuses on the Fire Fighter Incentive Program and files the appropriate form. Town Administrator Keiser reported the Council addressed the Incentive Plan Policies and Procedures for Fire Fighters and EMS on June 20th. During discussion several items were identified as requiring amendment to properly reflect how incentives are paid to volunteers. Obsolete language indicating eligible members receive a $75,000 exemption needs to be removed. The actual procedure grants a $700 abatement against property taxes for eligible members, as an exemption would fluctuate with the tax rate, and an abatement would remain constant. The issue of spouses volunteering was also revised. If husband and wife are both eligible volunteers they are treated as individuals, and their terms of service are identified on a fiscal year basis for calculating incentive payments. Language was revised to reflect what constitutes members in good standing, which shall be determined by the Fire Department Board of Wardens, in compliance with JFD Policies and Procedures (requiring one year of service). This is not a public hearing, as this is a Town policy brought back for action.   

Town Council comment – Fire Fighters.  

Councilor White commented this brings everything in line, so that everyone in JFD is treated fairly and equitably. Councilor Winsor stated she is opposed to this proposal and the merger; she wouldn’t have combined the two entities, is against the fee for the Fire Chief and the EMS Chief 35 hours, as these are all expenditures that were not needed.  

A motion was made by Michael White with second by Robert Bowen to approve the Fire Fighter Incentive Program. Robert Bowen and Michael White vote in the affirmative. Ellen Winsor votes in the negative. William Murphy recuses. Michael Schnack is absent. Motion passes by a majority vote in the affirmative. 
Town Council comment – EMS. 

The only revision to the policies and procedures clarifies that if both spouses are active, eligible volunteers they each receive the $700 abatement. 
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to approve the Jamestown Fire Department Emergency Medical Services Company Incentive Program Policies and Procedures. Robert Bowen, William Murphy and Michael White vote in the affirmative. Ellen Winsor votes in the negative. Michael Schnack is absent. Motion passes by a majority vote in the affirmative.  
IX. ORDINANCES AND RESOLUTIONS
A) Resolutions
1) No. 2011-21: In Support of Preserve America Community Designation. Town Planner Lisa Bryer explained that part of the grant application for the Shoreby Hill National Register designation requires a Preserve America Community Designation. The draft application was referenced, which explains the program, and adoption of the Resolution is part of the requirement.  Councilor White reads the Resolution. 
A motion was made by Michael White with second by Ellen Winsor to adopt Resolution No. 2011-21 In Support of Preserve America Community Designation. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
X. COMMUNICATIONS AND PETITIONS

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to accept Communications 2), 3), and 4. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

A) Communications

1) Letter of Potter League for Animals requesting to make a presentation to the Town Council re: award winning accomplishments. Councilor Winsor speaks for the Potter League, who would like the make a PowerPoint presentation at a Council meeting. Town Administrator Keiser will confirm the date (tentatively August 1st) with Executive Director Christy Smith. Ms. Smith in her letter refers to a three-year contract for animal services for a flat rate of $24,000. This was discussed as an option when a proposal was initiated to close the North Kingstown Shelter and regionalize with South Kingstown. However, the North Kingstown Town Council did not approve it and the Shelter remains open. We are charged $22/day for animals boarded there (usually one canine per year), and last year expended only $250. The $8,000/year cost for the Potter League Shelter is not cost effective, and it is better to use the NK Shelter on a per-incident basis. There is currently $10,000 in the Animal Control fund. We look forward to Ms. Smith’s presentation and learning how the Potter League can benefit Jamestown’s animals.    

5)        Letter of Governor’s Commission on Disabilities Executive Secretary Bob Cooper re: notification of public forums for citizens with disabilities and their families. Councilor Murphy asked the Town Administrator to work with the Jamestown Press to publicize the forums. 
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Ellen Winsor to accept Communications 1) and 5). Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 

XI. LICENSES AND PERMITS

A) One Day Event/Entertainment License Application

1) Applicant:
Jamestown Striper Club

Event:
Annual Jamestown Striper Club Kid’s Fishing Derby 

Date:
August 13, 2011

Location:
North Reservoir

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to approve the One Day Event License application of the Jamestown Striper Club for the Annual Jamestown Striper Club Kid’s Fishing Derby on August 13, 2011 subject to all town conditions. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 

2) Applicant:
Jamestown Yacht Club


Event:

Fools’ Rules Regatta*


Date:

August 20, 2011 (rain date August 21, 2011)


Location:
East Ferry Beach

A motion was made by Ellen Winsor with second by Michael White to approve the One Day Event License application of the Jamestown Yacht Club for the Fools’ Rules Regatta on August 20, 2011 subject to all town conditions. Voted unanimously in the affirmative

B) Private Investigator License Application
1) Malcolm T. Brown, 203 Seaside Drive
A motion was made by Michael White with second by William Murphy to approve the Private Investigator License application of Malcolm T. Brown subject to all town conditions. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

XII. OPEN FORUM
A) Scheduled request to address. None.

B) Non-scheduled request to address. 
Susan Little. North Main Road. Ms. Little commented while serving as a member of the Charter Review Committee she learned there is a petition process in place that allows for changes in ordinances but not in the Town Charter or other areas. She thought of the Master Plan for Fort Getty and the consultant’s report. It seemed the Council didn’t want to take action based on the 125 voters that were present at the charrette. Ms. Little referenced comments on the 2010 community survey, which had no checks and balances. If the Council wants to hear from more people, she suggests a Charter question be put before the voters on the November 2011 ballot asking voters if they want the RV Park at Fort Getty to be eliminated, reduced or remain the same. This is a pivotal decision on the future of Fort Getty.  
Shahin Barzin. Grinnell Street. Mr. Barzin stated he is one of the architects who submitted a design proposal for the Fort Getty Pavilion and asked what the procedure is going to be for choosing a design. He was informed it is on the agenda under Unfinished Business. It is the intention of the Council to become familiar with the designs and review and discuss them at a workshop. Vice President Bowen stated it would be appropriate to short-list the designs and invite architects to attend the workshop for presentation and discussion. Councilor Murphy reiterated that we are not taking any action this evening. After review at the workshop, the Council will award the bid at a regular meeting. Town Administrator Keiser referenced the usual RFP procedure for reviewing and awarding of bids. If we continue to put off making decisions, we will not get anywhere. 

Jerry Scott. Walcott Avenue. Fire Fighter/EMS Compensation. Mr. Scott commented there are two separate Compensation Committees and asked what will happen now. Town Administrator Keiser informed him as JFD and EMS are now merged into one department, there is one Compensation Committee, operating with adopted policies, overseeing both operations and managing how incentive payments are made. 
Mary Meagher. Narragansett Avenue. Ms. Meagher commented on the development of a process for review of the designs with the architects for the Pavilion workshop. 
Sav Rebecchi. Sail Street. Conservation Easement. Mr. Rebecchi commented on the issue of retaining the right to perform environmental surveys on the land involved in the transfer to the Land Trust in the event pollution is suspected. Solicitor Ruggiero stated there is no prohibition from performing environmental surveys on the subject property.  
Carol Nelson-Lee. Boone Street. Conservation Easement. Ms. Nelson-Lee stated she is in favor of transferring the lots to the Land Trust, who in turn will work with the Shores Association for twice yearly monitoring. This is a three-way effort to protect the land and water. Any abuses will be recognized and the Town, the Land Trust and the Shores Association will work together to monitor abuses and recognize what action needs to be initiated to remedy such situations.  

Ellen Winsor. East Shore Road. Conservation Easement. Councilor Winsor asked Solicitor Ruggiero if the Conservation Commission will have a continuing role in the 100 plus Shores lots. Solicitor Ruggiero commented the Conservation Commission will have no role as the lots will be transferred to the Land Trust, who will have management responsibility over the land. Solicitor Ruggiero offers to speak with the Conservation Commission Chair to determine if they want a passive or active role in the protection of the property. Town Administrator Keiser commented on what usually happens in such situations. Solicitor Ruggiero commented on a potential, formalized management plan that outlines the duties and responsibilities of an involved third party. Councilor Murphy commented on what Conservation wants. Lengthy discussion ensued. 

Councilor Winsor referenced the Jamestown Shores request for signs at Heads Beach regarding stickers and parking. Town Administrator Keiser stated he will address the issue this week. Councilor Murphy commented signs should be replaced in the downtown area at the conclusion of construction. Discussion continued.
XIII. APPOINTMENTS RESIGNATIONS AND VACANCIES
None.
XIV. UNFINISHED BUSINESS

A) Fort Getty Master Plan Implementation. The workshop held July 11th was referenced. This issue was kept on the agenda for Council discussion by request. The Council planned to discuss the fixed v. flexible program elements to the Land Use Plan to form the basis for scheduling the next Fort Getty workshop. The Council should make a decision at a meeting on what is determined to be fixed elements. Council discussion continued on the consensus of the workshop and next steps. Where are we after the workshop? Town Administrator Keiser suggested a special meeting to determine the design proposal. We need to come up with some direction to give the architects. There are two distinct issues:
1. The design and location of the Pavilion  

2. Refining the Council’s view of the range of uses and how those uses should exist 
A special meeting is suggested, with all five members of the Council in attendance to make decisions. Mr. Keiser referenced Mary Meagher’s remarks that architects would help to inform the discussion and stated the interview interaction would be helpful. The next step is a Pavilion workshop for information gathering with the architects, followed by a special meeting with Landworks to refine what is important and not important regarding use. Available dates will be circulated by the Clerk so that the workshop and special meeting can be scheduled as soon as possible.  Agenda items B) and C) will not be addressed at this time.

A) Fort Getty Pavilion: design proposals. This item is continued. 
B) Scheduling of Fort Getty workshop. This item is continued. 
C) Video Streaming of Town Council meetings. Town Administrator Keiser referenced his memo to the Council with the results of the hardware bid and cost of having a town managed video system. Bid packages were provided to the Council for review. Sav Rebecchi’s proposal with upgrades to provide a link on the Town’s website was also reviewed. 
Councilor Winsor commented as a community of 5,000 having its needs met at no cost, she sees no reason to spend money on videographer services. She agrees with the President of the TAJ that the $75,000 technology fund money could be used for website upgrades and improvement, and she is comfortable making a decision to use the current service. Councilor Murphy would like better coverage and the technical information is beyond him. However, he is not lost on the economic side. He is blown away by the costs and information and asks for simplification. 
Town Administrator Keiser explained the functionality, specs, bid process, and the two camera system with touch pad component to be operated by the Town Clerk. Mr. Keiser expressed concern it may not be viable for the Clerk to do Minutes and run the camera. He further commented few communities use two cameras, most have one. The presentation to the community proposed by Clerkbase at $6,500 and low bidder IQM2 at $3,200 would provide loading of the video content to our website and live streaming if requested. It is estimated the annual expense of a Town managed system would be $6,500 for annual operating expenses, $1,200 for a videographer and $25,000 for upfront hardware costs to implement the two-camera system. Money is available in the Technology Fund capital reserve, which is replenished annually from a fund established for that purpose from the 10% surcharge on land evidence recordings. That account contains approximately $85,000. Other communities use this fund for such purposes and it is assumed this project will meet the State requirements outlined in the legislation; however, it is unclear if operating expenses are covered and further researched is needed. 

Discussion ensued of camera options, the Clerk’s ability to do camera work, link on the Town’s website for archived meeting videos, live streaming of meetings (requiring minimal hardware but no additional expense), annual budgetary requirements and town policy. Town Administrator Keiser commented on the sensitive nature of choosing a town managed system vs. what is currently available and stated it is his opinion the proposal by Sav Rebecchi with a link through the Town’s homepage and the ability to access information by agenda item is sufficient. We need a basic system at the least cost. Review with other communities revealed the level of viewership is light. The technology is very important, but not broadly utilized by the public. Councilor Murphy stated this should be on the next meeting agenda. Councilor White asked about legal requirements. He was informed Minutes are the only requirement. All five Council members should be in attendance for this decision. Solicitor Ruggiero stated all services provided should be in writing before moving forward, and this should be a contractual relationship. 

XV. NEW BUSINESS

A) Renewal of Solid Waste Management Agreement with RIRRC. Town Administrator Keiser referenced the standard three-year renewal agreement governing the disposal of municipal solid waste and recycled material at the Central Landfill. The recycling rate is raised from 32.5% to 35%, lowering the cap to 1,703 tons. The municipal tipping rate remains at $32 per ton. Last year Jamestown’s recycling rate of 25% resulted in excess tonnage that cost the town $18,000. Single streaming recycling, which will accept more plastic items (#3 to #5) may increase recycling. Mr. Keiser asked the Council to approve the contract renewal. The Recycling Committee looks forward to discussing recycling options with Council members at a workshop. The only way to improve the recycling rate is through an economic incentive. A pay-as-you-throw system, which requires the purchase of municipal tags or trash bags at a specified fee, results in higher recycling rates. In South Kingstown, where pay-as-you-throw has been in existence for 18 years, there is 40% recycling ($1.95 per bag). The Recycling Committee initially rejected pay-as-you-throw.  

A motion was made by Michael White with second by William Murphy to approve renewal of the Solid Waste Management Agreement with RI Resource Recovery Corporation for the three-year period July 1, 2011 to June 30, 2014 and authorize signing by Town Administrator Keiser. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  
B) Appointment of Interim EMA Director.  This item is continued.
C) Appointment of Newport & Bristol County Convention & Visitors Bureau 
(two-year term, expires 09/07/2011). The current two-year term, held by Jeff McDonough, was set to expire September 30, 2011. Legislation enacted by the General Assembly has changed this to a three-year term expiring September 7th.  Under the new legislation this position is able to serve two consecutive three-year terms. Bureau President and CEO Evan Smith considers Jeff a very valuable member, and Jeff has agreed to continue. 
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to affirm the revisions to the appointment schedule and reappoint Jeff McDonough to the Newport & Bristol County Convention & Visitors Bureau. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.   
D) Awarding of Bid: Road Paving. Public Works Director Michael Gray referenced his memo outlining his recommendation to award the bid for road paving to Cardi Corporation, Inc. and explained the project. Costs are as follows:

Item 1a:
Bituminous Surface Course


$  66.00 per ton


Item 1b:
Bituminous Binder Course


$  63.00 per ton


Item 1c:
Bituminous Surface Course for Sidewalks
$155.00 per ton


Item 1d:
Leveling Course



$  66.00 per ton


Item 2:

Pavement Reclamation


$    1.00 per sq. yd.


Item 3:

Grading and Compacting


$      .70 per sq. yd.

The following is a list of roads to be completed in this year’s program:


Howland Avenue – Narragansett Avenue to Hamilton Avenue


West Street – Southwest Avenue to Howland Avenue


Friendship Street – Green Lane to Walcott Avenue

Harbor Street – Conanicus Avenue to Buloid Avenue

Buloid Avenue – Harbor Street to Bay View Drive

Bay Street – 300 ft. north of Harbor Street

Intersection of Dewey Lane and Decatur Avenue
Leveling Course Overlay – Various sections of North Main Road

Sidewalk Reconstruction – Narragansett Avenue between West Ferry and North Road

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to award the contract bid for road paving material to Cardi Corporation, Inc. as recommended by Public Works Director Michael Gray. 
Discussion. Discussion ensued of the budget. Town Administrator Keiser is comfortable with the proposal, Mr. Gray’s abilities, and that this will fall within the funding allocated. 
Back to the vote on the motion. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
E) Awarding of Bid: Seawall Repair for East Ferry & Dumpling Drive. Public Works Director Michael Gray explained his research in developing his recommendation for the Segmental Retaining Wall system for repairs to the seawalls at East Ferry and Dumpling Drive. Installation work for the pre-cast blocks can be performed by Town staff saving money.  Design plans were referenced. The revised budget for the project is $47,000 higher than anticipated, as the original estimate was based on a unit cost of $27 per sq. ft.  The revised estimate is based on a unit cost of $53 per sq. ft. Mr. Gray noted this system will not match the State seawall. He recommends awarding the bid to Contech Construction Products, Inc. for $53.00 per sq. ft. Councilor Winsor expressed concern for the bid and the look for the proposed seawall. Councilor Murphy is concerned for proceeding to repair both seawalls. Mr. Gray stated phase 1 of the seawall project could be constructed and after all costs are realized a decision could be made to proceed to phase 2. Lengthy discussion ensued. The budget estimate is as follows:
East Ferry

Contech retaining wall block (784 sq. ft. design - 670 sq. ft. estimated)     
           $41,522

Stone, 60 yds









   2,000

Geogrid & filter fabric







   4,000

Sidewalk replacement








   1,500 Loam & seed









      500

Basemap for permit








   2,500

Contingencies









   6,875
Total Project Cost







           $58,897

Dumpling Drive

Contech retaining wall block






           $64,183
Stone – 90 yds





                      


   3,000

Geogrid & filter fabric 







   6,000

Pavement restoration








 18,000
Basemap for permit







               2,500

Contingencies








             13,300
Total Budget Estimate







         $107,183
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to award the bid for Dumpling Drive and Phase1, and coming back to the Town Council prior to proceeding to East Ferry and Phase 2, subject to the availability of funds. 

Discussion. Councilor Winsor would like to see more bids and doesn’t like the use of Harbor funds without a capital plan. 

Back to the vote on the motion.  Robert Bowen, William Murphy and Michael White vote in the affirmative. Ellen Winsor votes in the negative. Michael Schnack is absent. Motion passes by a majority vote in the affirmative. 

F) License for Horse Drawn Carriage Rides. The memo of Assistant Clerk Heather Lopes was referenced. Solicitor Ruggiero commented that under our current ordinances there is no provision for this type of license or mechanism for approval. He can prepare an ordinance and license if needed. Past practices in town were referenced. This is for a seasonal operation and it is not a peddler activity. This is not a simple matter. Though interesting, the Council is unsure if this is the right fit for Jamestown. Other communities have had problems with this type of operation. This agenda item will be continued.  
XVI. EXECUTIVE SESSION

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to enter into Executive Session pursuant to RIGL §42-46-5(a) Subsection (2) to discuss potential litigation. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

Pursuant to RIGL §42-46-5(a) Subsection (2) the following vote was taken by the Jamestown Town Council to enter into Executive Session to discuss pending litigation: Council President Schnack, Absent; Council Vice President Bowen, Aye; Councilor Murphy, Aye; Councilor White, Aye; and Councilor Winsor, Aye.    

The Jamestown Town Council reconvened its regular meeting at 9:24 p.m. The Jamestown Town Council entered into Executive Session at 9:07 p.m. by unanimous vote and that session has now ended by unanimous vote. Council Vice President Bowen announced there were no votes taken in Executive Session.   

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to seal the Minutes of the Executive Session. Council President Schnack, Absent; Council Vice President Bowen, Aye; Councilor Murphy, Aye; Councilor White, Aye; and Councilor Winsor, Aye.  

XVII.
ADJOURNMENT

A motion was made by Ellen Winsor with second by Michael White to adjourn the regular meeting.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

The regular meeting was adjourned at 9:25 p.m.         

Attest:


Cheryl A. Fernstrom, CMC, Town Clerk

Copies to:
Town Council (5)



Town Administrator



Town Solicitor
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